### COUNTY OF AUGUSTA



# COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT P.O. BOX 590 COUNTY GOVERNMENT CENTER VERONA, VA 24482-0590



#### **MEMORANDUM**

TO: Augusta County Planning Commission Leslie Tate, Planner II

DATE: March 7, 2017 SUBJECT: Regular Meeting

The regular meeting of the Augusta County Planning Commission will be held on **Tuesday, March 14, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.**, at the Augusta County Government Center, in the Main Board Meeting Room, 18 Government Center Lane, Verona, Virginia.

The Planning Commission will meet beginning at **5:00 pm** in the **Board of Supervisors' Conference Room** (behind the Board Meeting Room) at the Augusta County Government Center for a staff briefing and to go on a viewing. We will have dinner in the Community Development Office at 6:15.

Attached are the agenda and meeting materials for Tuesday's meeting, as well as the minutes from the February meetings. If you have any questions about any of the material, please feel free to contact me. If you won't be able to attend the meeting, please let Jean or me know as soon as possible.

LT/jm

#### ADVANCED AGENDA

#### Regular Meeting of the Augusta County Planning Commission

Tuesday, March 14, 2017, 7:00 P.M.

- 1. CALL TO ORDER
- 2. DETERMINATION OF A QUORUM
- 3. MINUTES

Approval of the Called and Regular Meetings on February 14, 2017.

- 4. PUBLIC HEARINGS
  - A. A request to rezone from Single Family Residential and General Business to Multi-Family Residential approximately 0.899 acres owned by Paxnfaith Investments LLC and Eavox Endeavors LLC located off Draft Avenue (Rt. 608) in Stuarts Draft approximately 120 ft. to the first parcel boundary line, south of the intersection of Draft Avenue (Rt. 608) and Manor Road in the South River District.
- 5. MATTERS TO BE PRESENTED BY THE PUBLIC
- 6. NEW BUSINESS
- 7. OLD BUSINESS
- 8. MATTERS TO BE PRESENTED BY THE COMMISSION
- 9. STAFF REPORTS
  - A. Information for Commission Code of Virginia, Section 15.2-2310 (Board of Zoning Appeals Items)
- ADJOURNMENT

PRESENT:	IT: K. Shiflett, Chairman J. Curd, Vice Chairman G. Campbell T. Jennings K. Leonard E. Shipplett L. Tate, Planner II and Secretary  S. Bridge		
ADOLIVI.	O. Dridge		
	VIRGINIA:	At the Called Meeting of the Augusta County Planning Commission held on Tuesday, February 14, 2017, at 5:00 p.m. in the Board of Supervisors' Conference Room, Augusta County Government Center, Verona, Virginia.	
		* * * * * * * * *	
The Planning	g Commissioı	n assembled in the Augusta County Government Center.	
The Plannir before the C		on reviewed the proposed ordinance amendments coming	
Chairman		Secretary	

PRESENT: K. Shiflett, Chairman

J. Curd, Vice Chairman

G. Campbell T. Jennings K. Leonard E. Shipplett

L. Tate, Planner II and Secretary

ABSENT: S. Bridge

VIRGINIA: At the Regular Meeting of the Augusta County Planning

Commission held on Tuesday, February 14, 2017, at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room, Augusta County Government

Center, Verona, Virginia.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### **DETERMINATION OF A QUORUM**

Mrs. Shiflett stated as there were six (6) members present, there was a quorum.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### **MINUTES**

Mr. Leonard asked for the minutes of the December 13, 2016 regular meeting be revised to reflect his presence at the meeting.

Mr. Shipplett moved to approve the revised minutes of the December 13, 2016 regular meeting.

Mr. Curd seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### Sections 25-4, 25-74, 25-384 and 25-385 - Extraction of Oil & Natural Gas

An ordinance to amend Sections 25-4, 25-74, 25-384, and 25-385 of the Augusta County Code to prohibit the extraction of oil and natural gas, specifically by means of

enhanced recovery and/or hydraulic fracturing in Augusta County and to amend the special use permit conditions for extraction of materials in General Agriculture and Industrial districts.

Mrs. Tate explained the proposed amendment as presented on PowerPoint. She stated the Planning Commission had heard an ordinance about hydraulic fracturing last year and it was tabled for further discussion because an Attorney General had ruled that localities could not outright ban hydraulic fracturing. The ordinance that was heard by the Commission then was to create a Special Use Permit for hydraulic fracturing in Industrial Districts and not allow any extraction of oil or natural gas in General Agriculture Districts no matter the process that would be used to do so. Since then, the Attorney General has changed the ruling and made a determination that hydraulic fracturing can be banned. The proposed amendment coming before the Commission would ban hydraulic fracturing. It will permit the extraction of oil and natural gas by regular pumping through a Special Use Permit that would go before the Board of Zoning Appeals. Conditions of the Special Use Permit that are changing with this amendment include a requirement that the applicant submit a transportation study and, specifically for the extraction of oil and natural gas, the applicant must submit a study showing there would be no adverse effect on the water supply. In order to be in compliance with the County's Source Water Protection ordinance, any mining operation would be prohibited in Area 1 of a Source Water Protection Overlay District, but it would be allowed in Area 2 with a special Administrative Permit based on certain conditions such as secondary spill containment and other conditions that protect the water supply.

There being no questions from the Commissioners, Mrs. Shiflett opened the Public Hearing.

Shay Clanton of 65 Clayton Mill Road, Deerfield, VA stated she is in favor of the ordinance to ban hydraulic fracturing. She has seen the effects of hydraulic fracturing in other states. The ban is necessary to protect the fragile water supply because of the karst environment.

David Copper of 1603 Ridge Way Dr., Staunton, VA stated he is in favor of the ban but is confused about the additions in the ordinance that would allow for fracturing in spite of the ban.

Mrs. Tate explained the Special Use Permit conditions will allow for the extraction of minerals, which is already allowed. The ordinance will allow for the extraction of oil and natural gas, but not by means of hydraulic fracturing.

Mr. Copper stated he appreciates the Commission addressing hydraulic fracturing. Mr. Cooper expressed surprise that the room wasn't filled. He admires the County's courage to ban fracking. He stated that the state of Maryland has banned fracking as well. Mr. Cooper concluded that he is proud that this community is going on record to ban fracking.

Eleanor Lopeosa, of 500 C St., Staunton, VA asked if hydraulic fracturing had already been banned.

Mrs. Tate stated it has not been banned in Augusta County because of the Attorney General's earlier ruling. Ms. Lopeosa asked if that determination is something that could be overruled. Mrs. Tate stated that the state could enact future legislation that may prohibit an outright ban. Mrs. Tate further stated, because of the new ruling by the Attorney General which would allow the ban, Augusta County is being proactive to implement an amendment to the ordinance banning hydraulic fracturing.

Ms. Lopeosa stated she wants to keep the good water quality that is in Augusta County. Anyone that has seen fracking sites knows how devastating it can be. Fracking destroys the beauty of the area and would ruin the tourist trade and destroy farms.

Kim Clanton of 65 Clayton Mill Road, Deerfield, VA stated he approves the ordinance. He is proud to live in the area and is proud of the Planning Commission for supporting and stopping hydraulic fracturing. Climate change is also a great reason to stop hydraulic fracturing.

Nita Witting of 805 Elizabeth Miller Gardens, Staunton, VA asked who is going to add and clarify conditions for the extraction of materials.

Mrs. Tate explained the list of conditions currently in the ordinance for the extraction of minerals, sand, and rock and stated these conditions will remain the same. She again reviewed and explained the amendment changes coming before the Commission.

Ms. Witting asked how imminent domain would be affected by the ordinance.

Mrs. Tate stated this ordinance does not address imminent domain issues.

There being no one further to speak in favor of or against the request, Mrs. Shiflett closed the Public Hearing.

Mr. Jennings stated there are many reasons to make this ban necessary, but there are none more important than the protection of our water source. He moved to approve the amendment as written.

Mr. Shipplett seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

#### <u>Sections 25-602 and 25-604 of Division I, Article LX – Rezonings & Other</u> Amendments

An ordinance to amend Sections 25-602 and 25-604 of Division I, Article LX. Rezonings and other Amendments of the Augusta County Code.

Mrs. Tate stated this amendment is a housekeeping measure to bring the County's ordinance in compliance with the State's new proffer legislation associated with residential rezonings or the residential portion of mixed use rezonings. Any application filed after July 1, 2016 would need to meet the new proffer requirements as set by the State. She further explained the request as presented on PowerPoint.

There being no questions from the Commissioners, Mrs. Shiflett opened the Public Hearing.

There being no one to speak in favor of or against the amendment, Mrs. Shiflett closed the public hearing.

Mr. Shipplett moved to approve the amendment as written.

Mr. Leonard seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

#### <u>Sections 25-4, 25-123, 25-133, and 25-134 – Keeping of Chickens</u>

An ordinance to amend Sections 25-4, 25-123, 25-133, and 25-134 of the Augusta County Code to provide for the keeping of chickens in rural residential and Single Family Residential Districts under certain circumstances and to clarify the requirements associated with allowing farms and limited agriculture by Special Use Permit in Single Family Residential Districts.

Mrs. Tate explained this amendment has two parts. The first part is to amend the definition of Limited Agriculture in residential districts. Limited Agriculture can be applied for and granted by the Board of Zoning Appeals through a Special Use Permit in single family residential districts. Currently in Rural Residential Districts, Limited Agriculture is a permitted use. The definition in rural residential districts prohibits swine and poultry but in Single Family Residential Districts, the definition currently does not prohibit swine and poultry. This amendment will change the definition to prohibit swine and poultry in Single Family Residential Districts as it relates to the Special Use Permit.

Mrs. Tate stated the second part of the amendment would allow for back yard chickens in Single Family and Rural Residential Districts. She explained the amendment as presented on PowerPoint.

Mr. Shipplett asked who is going to make the determination if three complaints about chickens is valid.

Mr. Wilkinson stated the zoning inspector would inspect the property to verify the validity of the complaint.

There being no further questions from the Commissioners, Mrs. Shiflett opened the Public Hearing.

Ms. Witting asked if this amendment was for residential districts.

Mrs. Tate stated the amendment will allow for chickens in any area zoned Single Family Residential on any size lot, provided they can meet setback requirements, and in Rural Residential districts. Chickens are already permitted in General Agriculture Districts by right.

Ms. Witting asked if there was a limit to the number of chickens in Rural Residential Districts.

Mrs. Tate stated this amendment will limit the number of chickens in Rural Residential and Single Family Residential Districts.

Mr. Wilkinson stated 95% of the property in Augusta County is zoned General Agriculture. This amendment will only affect Single Family and Rural Residential Districts.

There be no one else to speak in favor of or against the request, Mrs. Shiflett closed the Public Hearing.

Candy Hensley, Assistant to the County Administrator, and Supervisor over the Animal Control and Maintenance and Grounds Departments stated there are currently three full-time officers that work 8:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. in rotating shifts and one officer works on the weekends. She gave a PowerPoint presentation summarizing the duties of the Animal Control officers which included statistics from 2016 on the number of hours the officers spent on calls, the number of complaints they received and worked, and the number of court cases they prepared. The officers also assist with animal welfare and rescue, issue animal criminal summons, make kennel inspections, and deal with dogs running at large and with persons who do not have licenses for their animals. They also make educational presentations.

Mrs. Hensley stated if the amendment passes, there will obstacles for the officers. They are not equipped to handle transportation. Catching the chickens, if necessary, will be an issue. Decontamination of vehicles if chickens need to be transported will be a time consuming job. Housing of the chickens at the Shenandoah Animal Services Center will be difficult, as they are not equipped for housing. There is a 10 day holding period for any chickens that are brought in by the officers. State Code mandates that a court action is required to adopt out or dispose of an animal that is caught. An ad has to be placed in the newspaper to advertise the chickens are being held. The ad will cost \$400-\$500. Having chickens in residential areas will cause concern for poultry being killed by dogs and the possible consequences to the dog. The County may also be responsible for paying livestock payment for any chicken killed. Keeping chickens in residential areas may also increase nuisance animals such as mice, raccoons, skunks, and snakes.

Mrs. Hensley also reviewed the possible budget costs that may be incurred if the amendment passes. Possible costs may include chicken coops or cages, chicken

feeders and waters, feed storage containers, tarps, chicken feed, veterinarian care, transportation coops, throw net, and a net gun. These costs would total over \$3,600.

Mr. Shipplett asked if there would only be one net gun for three officers to use. If they receive a call at night, would the officer have to go to the office to get the net gun before reporting to the location of the call?

Mrs. Hensley stated that she is only proposing to purchase one net gun at this time. Currently, when the officers are called, they report directly to the location. If a net gun is needed, the officer would have to go to the office to get the gun before reporting to the call.

Mr. Jennings stated the cities of Staunton and Waynesboro have a similar ordinance that allows chickens. He asked if these localities have contributed to these budget costs.

Mrs. Hensley stated they have not, but it is something they may look at sharing the costs of with Staunton and Waynesboro cities.

Mr. Shipplett asked if the officers are paid on a salary or hourly basis.

Mrs. Hensley stated they are paid salary, but they earn time and a half for overtime.

Wendell Coleman, Board of Supervisor for the Wayne District asked what problem did the ordinance start out trying to solve. He stated that tonight there was no one to speak in favor or in opposition. He hopes whatever decision is made will not go further than it needs to go and actually solves the problem. He talked about a resident that has a house on 18 acres and was zoned Single Family Residential and unable to have chickens. He compared that scenario to houses in more traditional subdivisions in his district. He reiterated that it is important to remember what problem we started out trying to solve and hopefully the ordinance speaks to that. As an example, he stated when he was on the BOS before, a cat ordinance was adopted, but it could not be enforced because they were grand-fathered.

#### Motion for definition of Limited Agriculture amendment

Mr. Leonard moved to approve the amendment to change the definition of Limited Agriculture in Single Family Residential Districts to prohibit swine and poultry.

Mr. Curd seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

#### Motion for amendment to allow chickens

Mr. Jennings stated he felt people should be allowed to keep chickens. He stated the restrictions are very tight and he expects very few people will want chickens because of the tight restrictions. He feels the potential expenses could be shared with Waynesboro and Staunton cities.

Mr. Leonard stated he does not see any good in this ordinance. It will be costly to implement and enforce the ordinance. Chickens do not belong in residential districts. Residents should live in General Agriculture districts if they want to farm. There would be potential for disease epidemics. Diseases start in the wild and can end up in the poultry houses which can be devastating for the economy and poultry growers. He is empathetic to the people that want to have back yard chickens, but does not feel residential districts are the right place for them.

Mr. Curd stated he agrees with Mr. Leonard. It only takes one chicken to spread disease and poultry growing is an important industry in the County and is the livelihood of many farmers. He stated if the Board of Supervisors approves the ordinance, that it should only be allowed in Rural Residential Districts with a set fee of \$50.00 for permitting.

Mrs. Shiflett stated the ordinance amendment previously came before the Planning Commission and Board of Supervisors and was turned down. Her opinion of the ordinance has not changed since then. The permitting process, yearly inspections, and other associated costs is more than the County wants to cover. If the Avian flu comes to the area, the government will come and kill the backyard chickens regardless if they are considered to be a pet or not. Residents that live in subdivisions have enough problems with other issues and chickens are not needed to add to those issues. Chickens attract vermin of all kinds and there is no way to keep an area clean where chickens are kept. Residents did not buy property in subdivisions to live beside a farm. It would be a disservice to residents in subdivision if the ordinance passes. If the Board of Supervisors approves the ordinance, she would recommend it only be approved in Rural Residential Districts and that permit costs would cover the County costs.

Mr. Jennings recommended approval of the amendment.

There was no one to second the motion.

Mr. Curd moved to recommend denial of the amendment. He moved to recommend if the Board of Supervisors approves the amendment, it would only be allowed in Rural Residential Districts and permit costs would be set to cover County costs.

Mr. Leonard seconded the motion, which passed on a 5-1 vote, with Mr. Jennings voting against the recommendation.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### **Old Business**

**Appointment of Planning Commission Secretary** 

Mr. Curd moved to appoint Leslie Tate as the secretary of the Planning Commission.

Mr. Jennings seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

#### Matters to be Presented by the Commission

Mr. Shipplett stated due to relocating to the City of Staunton, he would be resigning from the Planning Commission effective 2/28/2017. He has lived in the County for 40 years and has served the County in numerous capacities. He stated he has enjoyed his time serving Augusta County as a Commissioner.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### STAFF REPORTS

#### **Annual Report**

Mrs. Tate reviewed the Annual Report with the Commissioners.

There were no questions or comments from the Commissioners.

#### Code of Virginia – Section 15.2-2310

Mrs. Tate reviewed with the Commissioners the requests coming before the BZA.

The Planning Commission took no action on the BZA items.

*	* * * * * * * * * *
There being no further business to cor adjourned.	me before the Commission, the meeting was
	_
Chairman	Secretary

## COUNTY OF AUGUSTA STAFF REPORT Paxnfaith Investments, LLC & Eavox Endeavors, LLC March 14, 2017

**SUMMARY OF REQUEST:** A request to rezone from Single Family Residential and General Business to Multi-Family Residential approximately 0.899 acres owned by Paxnfaith Investments LLC and Eavox Endeavors LLC located off Draft Avenue (Rt. 608) in Stuarts Draft approximately 120 ft. to the first parcel boundary line, south of the intersection of Draft Avenue (Rt. 608) and Manor Road in the South River District.

**VICINITY ZONING:** General Business and Single Family Residential

**PREVIOUS ZONING:** Single Family Residential (3/10/48)

General Business (3/13/68)

Source Water Protection Overlay Area 2

**Urban Service Overlay** 

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN PLANNING POLICY AREA/FUTURE LAND USE

**DESIGNATION:** Urban Service Area/Business

**SOILS:** Not Applicable

**COMMENTS FROM ENGINEER:** Most any development of the property will potentially increase stormwater discharge. Stormwater management must be addressed per the provisions of the Augusta County Stormwater Ordinance.

Use of water quality protection measures listed in either the Virginia Stormwater Management Handbook or through the Virginia Stormwater Management BMP Clearinghouse will be required depending on the disturbed acreage. With respect to water quantity, all points of discharge must comply with the Adequate Channel provisions of 9VAC25-840-40 subdivision 19.

This property drains to South River which is listed on the Virginia DEQ Draft 2014 Impaired Waters List. This impaired segment extends from the headwaters downstream to its confluence with Stony Run. The impaired use is recreation, the specific impairments are E. coli and fecal coliform bacteria. The sources are agriculture, non-point sources and wildlife other than waterfowl. This segment is included in the bacterial TMDL for Middle River / South River which must be considered by the applicant. (Federal TMDL ID # 7700)

Additionally, the 2007 Augusta County Comprehensive Plan lists the South River watershed as a Priority Watershed for Groundwater Protection due to the

presence of karst features and the location of Source Water Assessment Program zones.

The 2007 Augusta County Comprehensive Plan recommends performance standards to protect natural resources. For Urban Service Areas, a riparian buffer of 35 feet on either side of a stream is encouraged, and where feasible, stormwater should not be piped through in a manner to short-cut the buffer. Additionally, floodplain areas should have no habitable structures, but should instead be utilized for greenways & recreation areas.

For Source Water & Recharge Areas, the Comprehensive Plan recommends restriction of land uses that pose a contaminant threat. Additionally, stormwater practices that infiltrate or can contaminate groundwater should be avoided. Water quality treatment and revegetation are recommended.

COMMENTS FROM ZONING ADMINISTRATOR: If the property is rezoned to Multi-family Residential the existing single family residential dwellings on neighboring properties will be affected by traffic congestion, noise, lights, fumes and vibrations from the increased traffic generated by the larger density development, and visually impacted from buildings that could be constructed up to seventy-five feet (75') in height that would not be compatible with the surrounding single family dwellings. Additional setbacks are required for buildings in excess of thirty-five feet (35') in height. Outdoor lighting must meet all requirements of Article VI "Outdoor Lighting". Zoning feels that Single Family Residential is the appropriate zoning for Lot 36A. Lot 1 contains a single family dwelling currently zoned Business. A Special Use Permit could be applied for to have up to two (2) apartments within the building.

COMMENTS FROM ACSA: Tax Map 84A-(18)-1-1 (83 Draft Avenue) is currently a Service Authority water customer. Please note that this location is not currently served by public sewer. A private, offsite easement may be needed to reach the public sewer main. There is an existing 8" water line along Draft Avenue fronting the subject parcels. There is an existing 8" sewer line along Manor Road approximately 118'± to the north of said parcels. There is an existing 8' sewer line 184'± to the west of said parcels.

#### Water and Sewer Notes:

- Water and sewer capacities are not reserved until system adequacy is determined (supply, treatment, transmission) and payment of the connection fees has been received in accordance with Service Authority Policy. Augusta County Service Authority Policies and Procedures can be found at http://acsawater.com/oppm/main.php.
- 2. Any engineering evaluations and upgrades or extensions would be the responsibility of the owner/developer and are subject to Service Authority review and approval.
- 3. Investigation of available fire flow is recommended to ensure that the system is capable of providing the needed fire flow to comply with the Augusta

County Fire/Rescue requirements for the proposed use of the property. Any upgrades or extensions would be the responsibility of the owner/developer and are subject to Service Authority review and approval.

**COMMENTS FROM HEALTH DEPARTMENT:** The local health department has no comment, public water and sewer to serve the parcels.

**COMMENTS FROM FIRE-RESCUE:** Little to no impact on service delivery from this request. Fire-Rescue would recommend that the developer ensures the site has adequate fire flow for this project.

**TRAFFIC:** Rt. 608 (Draft Avenue)

AADT: 13,000 vpd (2015) Speed Limit: 35 mph

Functional Class: Major Collector K-Factor: 0.089, Dir. Factor: 0.605

#### **COMMENTS FROM VDOT:**

- 1. The proposed use would not significantly impact the traffic on adjacent streets.
- 2. The entrance does not meet intersection sight distance for 35 mph. It does however appear to meet stopping sight distance. Therefore, the most intense use (including the existing house) that could be permitted is a low volume commercial entrance serving no more than 50 vehicle trips per day. The sketch plan provided appears to comply with these trip threshold but will be verified based on the specific number of units at time of Site Plan review.
- 3. The existing entrance will require upgrades at time of site plan review. The entrance will be designed/constructed in accordance with Appendix F of the VDOT Road Design Manual and will account for current accessibility standards associated with the existing sidewalk along Rt. 608.

**SCHOOL BOARD STAFF COMMENTS:** The request to change from Single Family Residential and General Business to Multi-Family Residential will have no significant impact on Stump Elementary School, Stuarts Draft Middle School, and Stuarts Draft High School.

#### COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT STAFF RECOMMENDATION:

#### **PROS**

- 1. Property is located in an Urban Service Area where the County wants to accommodate at least 80% of its future residential growth.
- 2. Public water and sewer is available to serve the property, although extensions are needed.

#### <u>CONS</u>

- 1. Request is not compatible with adjacent single family development.
- 2. Request is not compatible with adjacent Business and Single Family Residential zoning.
- 3. Request is not in compliance with the Comprehensive Land Use Map, which designates the parcels for future business development.
- 4. The entrance does not meet sight distance requirements for a 35 mph roadway.

The surrounding character of the area is somewhat of a transition zone. There is a mixture of businesses and restaurants, public services which include a rescue squad and nearby school, a church, and single family residential development. There is no multi-family residential zoning or existing development within the surrounding area.

VDOT has determined that the entrance to the property does not meet sight distance requirements, limiting the development to 50 vehicle trips per day. While this could potentially create a limiting factor on the number of apartments that could be built, these requirements do change over time.

The Augusta County Multi-Family Residential zoning ordinance would allow for the development of either 8 units per acre (1 story development), 12 units per acres (2 story development), 16 units per acre (3 story development), or 20 units per acre for (4 story development). Staff believes that development at this density and height would not be compatible with the character of the existing, surrounding neighborhood.

Furthermore, the Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map designates the parcels for future business development as it is anticipated that the parcels' close proximity to Stuarts Draft Highway is conducive to a spreading of additional business development down Draft Avenue. The parcel with an existing structure is already zoned General Business and thus is already in compliance with the Comprehensive Plan. The Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map anticipates medium density residential development behind the parcels, which is approximately 3 to 4 units per acre. Furthermore, public use and urban open space is also planned for adjacent parcels. There is no multi-family residential use planned for the surrounding area.

Based on existing, surrounding development and incompatibility with the Comprehensive Plan, staff recommends denial of the request.

## Paxnfaith Investments LLC and Eavox Endeavors LLC



## Paxnfaith Investments LLC and Eavox Endeavors LLC



